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Chester Selectmen Approve
Road Agent Warrant Article

ALEX MALM
NUTFIELD NEWS
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CHESTER - During
the Feb. 3 Chester Board of
Selectmen meeting mem-
bers heard from the Public
Ways Working Group.

The group was tasked
by the Selectmen in
December to look at the
possibility of changing
from an elected Road
Agent to a full-time
employee.

Residents Dave Ander-
son and Mat Stover, the
Building Inspector/Code
Enforcement Officer
Myrick Bunker, Budget
Committee member Jack

Cannon, Town Administra-
tor Debra Doda, Town
Planner Andrew Hadik,
Board of Selectmen Chair-
man Chuck Myette, and
current Road Agent Mike
Oleson.

Myette said that the
group put a lot of thought
into it. He said ultimately
all they are really doing is
going from a two year
elected term position to a
full-time employee.

He said that the impor-
tant thing is that they will
be hiring a professional
and they can have someone
in the position long term
instead of having to elect
someone every two years.

Right now the only qualifi-
cation for the position is to
live in Chester.

It was pointed out by
Mpyette that there has been
discussion since 2004
about moving away from
an elected position to a
full-time employee.

However, he said that
this is the first time there
has been a group formed to
look at it in depth.

One question that was
raised was what kind of
contract they should expect
to give the person as far as
the number of years.

Hadik said that they are
hiring them like they

continued on page 4

Town of Sandown
Brief Deliberative

Teopy TAUSCHER
NUTFIELD NEWS
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SANDOWN - It took
only an hour for Sandown
residents gathered for the
town deliberative meeting
on Saturday, Feb. 5 to dis-
cuss warrants articles and
move those articles to the
ballot.

The new budget totaled
$4,924,225, an increase
from last year’s budget of
$4,709,135. This sum
would have an estimated
cost of $7.23 per thousand.

One resident objected
to this new budget citing a
wage included in the budg-
et for the currently vacant
position of Recreation
Director.

The town is currently
searching for a new director.

As a result of this and
other perceived issues with

the budget, a $150,000 cut
was offered by a resident
and voted on by the partic-
ipants in the meeting. The
amendment garnered some
votes but ultimately failed.

Notably, according to
the towns website “This
operating budget warrant
article does not include
appropriations contained in
ANY other warrant arti-
cles.”

In all 14 warrants were
discussed, with the majori-
ty of them not inspiring
questioning.

Two warrants concern-
ing funds for the road

improvement proceed
without much discussion.
These funds totalled
$162,044 for  road
improvement  programs
and $547,500 for the Road
Improvement Capital

Reserve Fund.

Holds a
Session

Another warrant raised
$150,000 for the Bridge
Capital Reserve Fund.
According to Selectman
Tom Tombarello the
money would go to a fund
that will be matched 20/80
from the State for bridge
repairs that are scheduled
for 2027.

Tombarello said if the
money isn’t put into the
fund there will be jersey
barriers set up around
Phillips Road bridge and
possible others. Tombar-
rello warns that these bar-
riers may slow down emer-
gency vehicles.

“This really needs to be
done,” said Tombarello.

Another discussed war-
rant would add an addi-
tional firefighter and/or
EMT, for the cost of
$54,000. Vice Chairman,

continued on page 4
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Derry officials have been looking at evaluating the conditions of the public
safety facilities and evaluating response times. They are looking at the
option of a new sub-station or building a new facility. Photo by Chris Paul

Derry Officials Look Into
Public Safety Facility Needs

Spencer, who were tasked with

ALex MALM X o
NUTFIELD NEWS evaluating the conditions of the
———— public safety facilities and to evalu-

DERRY - During the Feb.1
Derry Town Council meeting one of
the agenda items was in regards to
the public safety facility needs.

Derry Town Administrator Dave
Caron explained that in April they
formed a Subcommittee including
staff, and Town Councilors Charlie
Foote, Joshua Bourdon, and Erin

ate response times.

In June they made a presenta-
tion but the Council decided that
they needed more precise informa-
tion.

Since the Town shut down the
fire station on Broadway a few
years ago there has been a void in

continued on page 7
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CHESTER - On Tues-
day, March 8, polls for War-
rant Articles 1 through 7 will
be open from 7 am. to 7
p-m. After the ballots are
counted, the Meeting will
continue on Thursday,
March 10, at 6 p.m., in the
Chester Multipurpose
Room. Atrticles 8 through 27
will be taken up at that time.

Article 1: To choose all
necessary Town Officials.

Article 2: Are you in
favor of the adoption of
Amendment 1 to the Town's
Zoning Ordinance as pro-
posed by the Planning
Board?

Amend: Article 2 - Def-
initions - Impervious Sur-
faces

Purpose: To add a clari-
fying definition of “Impervi-
ous Surfaces” as referenced
in Table 1.

Article 3: Are you in
favor of the adoption of
Amendment 2 to the Town's
Zoning Ordinance as pro-
posed by the Planning
Board?

Amend: Article 2 - Def-
initions - Sign Types

Purpose: To amend the
definitions of various sign
types.

Article 4: Are you in
favor of the adoption of
Amendment 3 to the Town's
Zoning Ordinance as pro-
posed by the Planning
Board?

Article 5.3.3.12 -Bed &
Breakfasts

Purpose: To amend Sec-
tion 5.3.3.12 - Bed & Break-
fasts by adding a prohibition
against the conversion of
detached structures into Bed
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Chester Warrant Articles Set For Residents to Vote On

& Breakfasts.

Article 5: Are you in
favor of the adoption of
Amendment 4 to the Town's
Zoning Ordinance as pro-
posed by the Planning
Board?

Amend: Article 5.7.8 -
Buffers & Setbacks

Purpose: To mitigate
excessive impacts to wet-
lands and their buffers/set-
backs by future driveway
crossings.

Article 6: Are you in
favor of the adoption of
Amendment 5 to the Town's
Zoning Ordinance as pro-
posed by the Planning
Board?

Amend: Article 11.2 -
ZBA Organization

Purpose: Increase the
number of appointed alter-
nate members on the Zoning
Board of Adjustment from
three (3) to five (5) alternate
members.

Article 7: Are you in
favor of the adoption of
Amendment 6 to the Town's
Zoning Ordinance as pro-
posed by the Planning
Board?

Article 8 - Recission of
Road Agent Position
Shall the Town rescind

the action of the 1924 and
1992 Town Meetings to
elect a road agent for a two-
year term and authorize the
Board of Selectmen to
appoint a full-time road
agent who will be the Super-
visor of Roads. The term of
the elected road agent will
terminate at the 2023 Annu-
al Town election. Further to
raise and appropriate the
sum of $55,417 salary and

benefits for the Supervisor
of Roads position for six
months in Fiscal Year 22-
23. Salary and benefits for
this position will be carried
in the Operating Budget in
future fiscal years.
Article 9 - Revaluation
Capital Reserve Fund

Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$15,000 to be added to the
Town Revaluation Capital
Reserve Fund established at
the 2009 Town Meeting in
order to prepare for the next
Town revaluation in 2024.
Article 10 - Solar Array at

Landfill

Shall the Town author-
ize the Board of Selectmen
to enter into a long-term
lease/purchase agreement to
install a solar farm at the
Town's closed landfill on
Town Dump Road. 2/3rds
ballot vote required.
Article #11 - Renaming of

300th Anniversary Fund

Shall the Town rename
the 300th Anniversary Cele-
bration Capital Reserve
Fund to the Significant
Anniversaries Capital Res-
erve Fund in order to con-
tinue accruing funds for
future  significant  an-
niversaries. 2/3rds ballot
vote required.

Article 12 -
Discontinuance of Hart
Roberts Road

Shall the Town discon-
tinue as an open highway
under RSA 231:45 the fol-
lowing  highway: Hart
Roberts Road from the inter-
section of Hart Roberts Road
and Halls Village Road to the
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intersection of Hart Roberts
Road and Jack Road (the
entire road). This discontinu-
ance will take effect June 1,
2022.
Article 13 - Operating
Budget

Selectmen recommend
$5,531,657. This article
does not include appropria-
tions voted in other warrant
articles.

Article 14 - Establish
Culverts and Crossings
Capital Reserve Fund

Shall the Town establish
a Culverts and Crossings
Capital Reserve Fund under
the provisions of RSA 35:1
II for the purpose of funding
the replacement of road cul-
verts and crossings in the
Town of Chester, and to raise
and appropriate the sum of
$50,000 to be placed in this
fund. Further to authorize the
transfer of $50,000 from the
June 30, 2022 unassigned
fund balance for this purpose
with no amount to be raised
from taxation and further to
name the Board of Select-
men as agents to expend
from this fund.

Article 15 - CIP Funding

Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$600,000 to be added to the
capital reserve fund known
as the Town's Municipal
Capital Improvement Plan
Capital Reserve Fund estab-
lished at the 2013 Town
Meeting.

Article 16 - CIP Projects

Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$791,250 for the following
projects:
Police: Cruiser with Outfit-
ting $56,250
Fire: Repaving of Parking
Lot $35,000
Highway: Annual Surveying
& Engineering Services
$10,000
Highway: Class 8 Plow
Truck, Plow & Sander

$240,000

Recreation: WP Causeway
Bridge Engineering $31,250
Recreation: WP Causeway
Bridge Reconstruction &
CM $418,750

and withdraw $791,250
from the Municipal Capital
Improvement Plan Capital
Reserve Fund created for
these purposes.
Article 17 - Highway CIP

Funding

Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$744.370 to be added to the
capital reserve fund known
as the Highway Capital
Improvement Plan Capital
Reserve Fund established at
the 2015 Town Meeting
with $144,370 which is the
anticipated grant amount
this year from the NH High-
way Block Grant to be used
to offset this appropriation
and the remainder of
$600,000 to be raised
through taxation.
Article 18 - Highway CIP

Projects

Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$1,251,734 for roadwork in
the Town of Chester and
withdraw $551,734 from the
funds received from the
American Rescue Plan Act
of 2021 and the remaining
$700,000 from the Highway
Capital Improvement Plan
Capital Reserve Fund creat-
ed for these purposes.

Article 19 - Funding of

Culverts & Crossings CRF

Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$4.885 to be added to the
Culverts & Crossings Capi-
tal Reserve Fund previously
established. This sum,
which represents accrued
interest in the Winter Road
Maintenance Expendable
Trust Fund which causes it

to exceed its cap of $105k, is
to come from the June 30,
2022 unassigned fund bal-
ance with no amount to be
raised from taxation. Should
the Winter Road Mainte-
nance Expendable Trust
Fund not exceed $105k, this
article will be null and void.
Article 20 - Engineering of
Culverts, Bridges, and
Roads
Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$250,000 for the purpose of
funding engineering of the
Town's culverts, bridges, and
roads. Further to authorize
the transfer of $250,000
from the June 30, 2022
unassigned fund balance for
this purpose with no amount
to be raised from taxation.
Article 21 - Funding Fire
Department Apparatus
Capital Reserve Fund
Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$250,000 to be added to the
Capital Reserve Fund
known as the Fire Depart-
ment Apparatus  Capital
Reserve Fund established at
the 2021 Town Meeting.
Further to authorize the
transfer of $250,000 from
the June 30, 2022 unas-
signed fund balance for this
purpose with no amount to
be raised from taxation.
Article 22 - PACT
Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$38,000 for the purpose of
providing public, education-
al, and governmental access
television in the Town of
Chester. Said funds to be
withdrawn from the Special
Revenue Fund known as the
“PACT” Fund established at
the 2003 Town Meeting,
separate from the General
Fund and funded by Com-

continued on page 8
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Derry Town Council OKs Moving Forward With Solar Agreement

ALEX MALM
NUTFIELD NEWS

"_
DERRY - During the
Feb.1 Derry Town Coun-
cil meeting the Council
discussed a recommenda-
tion from the Net Zero
Task Force which would

owned buildings run on
renewable energy.

The Task Force had a
goal of looking at what
the best options would be
to either directly purchase
the solar panel array to be
placed on top of the Town
landfill or to enter into a

make all their Town

lease agreement with a

OBITUARY

Gary Philip Curran

Gary Philip Curran, 69, of San-
down, NH, died unexpectedly Sunday
Jan. 30, 2022 in the Parkland Medical
Center, Derry, NH. He was born on
Dec. 4, 1952 in Schenectady, NY, a
son of the late Philip and Beatrice
(LaCombe) Curran. Gary attended school in Wind-
ham, NH, prior to graduating from Pinkerton Acade-
my, Derry, Class of 1971. He proudly served his
country in the US Navy during the Vietnam conflict.
Gary was currently employed as a welder for Novia
Associates, Salem, NH. He enjoyed reading books
about history, every Harry Potter Book at least twice
and more recently the “classics” Adventures of Huck-
leberry Finn and Uncle Tom’s Cabin. Gary also
enjoyed a good game of 45°s and chess, but especial-
ly the spirited matches of cribbage with his brother-
in-law Dave. He liked to work around the house, tin-
ker in the garage and took great pride in keeping his
lawn and property well kept. Gary was his son’s
biggest fan at every sport they participated in, helping
to coach baseball teams and at every wrestling match
throughout their Middle and High School years.

He is survived by his beloved wife of 45 years, Gail
(Proulx) Curran of Sandown; two sons, Geoffrey P.
Curran and wife Aubrey of Navarre, FL, and Ross C.
Curran and wife Beth of Derry; four grandchildren,
Tyler, Wesley, Kenadie and Bailey; four sisters, Sharon
Rogers and husband Dennis of Windham, Dawn
Harnedy of Derry, Patti Sherman and husband Roger
of Tewksbury, MA, and Moira Alix and husband
Alfred of Windham; as well as many nieces and
nephews.

Calling hours will be held on Thursday, Feb. 3
from 5 — 7 p.m., in the Peabody Funeral Homes and
Crematorium, 15 Birch St., Derry with cremation to
follow. Mask usage is strongly suggested for all
those in attendance. In lieu of flowers, memorial
contributions may be made to Wounded Warrior Pro-
ject, P.O. Box 758516, Topeka, Kansas 66675-8516
or to the charity of one’s choice.

company. The recom-
mendation by the Task
Force was to go with a
lease.

Derry Public Works
Director Mike Fowler
said that they were look-
ing for the authorization
of the lease in order to go
forward.

Fowler said that one
of the main reasons why
the Committee was rec-
ommending the Town
goes with doing a lease
agreement instead of
buying the panels out-
right is because it means
that the Town will have
zero risk, and they don’t
have to worry about the
upfront expenses.

He said that once they
are no longer able to pro-
duce electricity the Town
won’t have the burden of
removing them.

It was explained by
Net Zero Task Force
Committee ~ Chairman
Jeff Moulton that their
recommendation was to
go with a lease with the
company Encore saying
that they had the best
offer.

“They put in a very
competitive bid to us that
we think will save the
Town a lot of money,”
said Moulton.

Fowler said that they
were looking for authori-
zation from the Council
for Town Administrator
Dave Caron to sign the
agreements.

“The  goal  this
evening is to achieve
authorization or ratifica-
tion for Dave to sign the
first two agreements,”
said Fowler.

He said that all the
contracts were reviewed
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by the Town’s legal coun-
sel.

Moutlton said that
construction  wouldn’t
likely begin until 2023
and is expected to be
completed in October
2023.

“At that point we
would be at 100 percent
renewable energy for all
the Town buildings,” said
Moutlon

One question that was
asked was what happens
at the end of the 25 years.
It was explained by Moul-
ton that 25 years is what
the length of the warranty
is for meaning that they
may still be able to pro-
duce electricity and if so
they have the option of
extending the lease.

Moulton said that the
company would have six
months to remove every-
thing and then also
restore the site once the
contract is over.

Town Councilor
Joshua Bourdon, who
served as a liaison for the
Net Zero Task Force
said he was happy that
they were able to accom-
plish their goal of net zero
two years ahead of sched-
ule.

“It’s a historic day for
Derry,” said Bourdon.

Through the agree-
ment it will provide the
electricity  for all 30
Town owned buildings.

The total projected
savings per year 1is
between $70,000 and
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$220,000 for a total of
$3.5 million dollars.

It was explained that it
is based on a 2 percent

annual increase in elec-
tricity costs from Ever-
source. The lease would
be for 25 years.

OBITUARY

Winifred K. Gillis Lefavour
Winifred K. Gillis Lefavour, 84,

% died on Thursday, Feb. 3, 2022 at the
Concord Hospital in Laconia. A resi-
dent of the Taylor Community in Laco-
|| nia, NH, she previously resided in
Franconia, NH, Hartland, VT, Derry
and Windham, NH, Margate, FL. and West Chester,
PA. Born in Malden, MA on July 31, 1937, she was
the daughter of Walter F. and N. Odessa (Fry) Kuster
and was raised in Melrose, MA. She attended Mel-
rose schools and graduated from Melrose High
School in 1955 and Chamberlain School of Retailing,
Boston, MA in 1957.

She was an advocate of volunteering and commu-
nity service. She was an active member of the Derry
Junior Women’s Club in Derry, NH. She served on
the Advisory Committee on the founding of the Derry
Community Center and served on the Board of Direc-
tors of the Alexander Eastman Hospital. She was list-
ed in the 1973 Outstanding Young Women of Ameri-
ca. Throughout her children’s school years, she
served in many capacities in each school they attend-
ed. She was an active member of homeowner’s asso-
ciations in Margate and West Chester.

She enjoyed meeting and helping people. She was
honored in being named a Melvin Jones Fellow by
the Lafayette Lions Club and served as King Lion of
the Club.

She was predeceased by her husband John P.
Lefavour. She leaves her daughter, Faith Miller of
Belmont, NH, son, Walter C. Gillis of Londonderry,
NH, two stepsons, B. Dexter Lefavour of Middlesex,
VT, Clark W. Lefavour of Southborough, MA and a
stepdaughter, Jennifer L. Rossignol of Orlando, FL,
three grandson, Logan and Brady Gillis, and Miles
Miller plus 7 step grandchildren.

Following cremation, graveside services will be
held by the family at Central Cemetery, Beverly, MA
in the Spring. The Peabody Funeral Homes and Cre-
matorium is assisting the family with arrangements.
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It is the shortest month of the year.
The month is named for the Latin word
februum; meaning purification, together
with January. It was the last of the
months added to the Roman calendar.

February days grow steadily longer,
with a promise of spring and better
weather.

February is the only month to have a
length fewer than 30 days. Most years, the
month has just 28 days but if there are 29
days in the month, then it’s called a leap
year. The next leap year will be in 2024,
which means there will be a Feb. 29, 2024.
The reason we have Feb. 29 every four
years is because of two different time cycles
involved with the rotation of the Earth.

Originally, February was made the
last month of the calendar year. Howev-
er, in 450 BC, the month was moved to
the place that it hold today. February
holds significance because it is National
Freedom Month, which is always
observed on Feb. 1st, this celebrates free-
dom from slavery. It was the date Abra-
ham Lincoln signed the 13th Amendment
outlawing slavery in 1865. On June 30,
1948, President Harry Truman signed a
bill proclaiming February 1st as the first
official National Freedom Month in the
United States. In honor of African Amer-
ican History Month, the Library of Con-
gress, National Archives and Records
Administration, National Endowment for
the Humanities, National Gallery of Art,
National Park Service, Smithsonian
Institution, and the United States Holo-
caust Memorial Museum all join our

Editorial

February, Short but Important

nation in paying tribute to the genera-
tions of African Americans who strug-
gled with adversity to achieve full citi-
zenship in American History.

This year, February 1st is also when
we celebrate Chinese New Year. It is the
Year of the Tiger.

Feb. 2nd is Groundhog Day, the day
we find out whether winter will last six
more weeks or call it quits early.

The 2022 Winter Olympics and the
Super Bowl traditionally is played on the
first Sunday of the month of February.

Feb. 12th is Abraham Lincoln’s
Birthday; he was the 16th president of
the United States.

Feb. 14th is always Valentine’s Day, a
day celebrated with love, chocolate, and
flowers.

Feb. 15th honors Susan B. Anthony’s
birthday — the great women’s rights leader.

Feb. 15th also is President’s Day this
year, which is a federal holiday and also
known as Washington’s Birthday. This is
always, celebrated on the third Monday
in February. Washington’s actual birth-
day is Feb. 22nd.

Feb. 16th is Mardi Gras, also known
as “Fat Tuesday” or Shrove Tuesday.
This is the final feasting day before the
Christian tradition of Lent begins on the
following day, Ash Wednesday. There are
many more things happing in February, a
few I thought I would mention; World
Cancer Day, National Boy Scout Day,
and National Pokémon Day.

There you have it, some fun informa-
tion about February.
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She’s My Valentine

To the editor,

She’s a very special
person

And she’s one of a kind
And she’s always on
my mind

Letters

And she’s in my heart
and

She’s in my soul

And she’s truly one of a
kind

And I'm sending her
this

Beautiful love poem

Because I just wanted
to say

I'm thinking of you
sweetheart

On Valentine’s Day.
David P. Carroll.

East Derry

Nutfield News welcomes letters of up to 500 words on topics of local interest, writ-
ten by local residents, and prints as many letters as possible. Please e-mail your
letters to the Nutfield News at nutfieldnews @ nutpub.net. All letters must include

the writer's name, address and phone number for verification if needed; name and

town of residence will be printed. Nutfield News reserves the right to reject or edit
letters for content and length, and anonymous letters will not be printed.

Chester

continued from page 1

would any other Town
employee where they
would be placed on a pro-
bationary period and if it
works out they would con-
tinue.

Oleson told the Board
of Selectmen that he was in
favor of moving to a full-
time employee.

“I am 100 percent
behind eliminating the
elected Road Agent posi-
tion,” said Oleson.

He said that every two
years you never know what
can happen with elections
and that they need to move
to having an actual
employee.

“It's time we’re grow-
ing,” he said, noting that
other towns have or are going
to be doing the same thing.

Selectmen  Stephen
Landau said that he

thought the report was
comprehensive and that
they should let the voters
decide.

Landau pointed out that
under the RSA they are
only allowed to put this
type of warrant article on
the ballot when there isn’t
an election for the Road
Agent position in the same
year. It means that if they
don’t put it on the ballot or
it doesn’t pass it won’t
appear again for at least
another two years.

It was explained during
the meeting that aside from
discontinuing the elected
Road Agent position next
year the warrant article will
ask voters to approve rais-
ing $55,417. Myette said
that it will allow the new
road supervisor to work
with the Road Agent for
three months until March
and then can continue to
work on their own until

July. The salary and bene-
fits would then be added to
the operational budget
beginning July, 1 2023.

The tax impact would
be $.08 cents per $1,000.

The Board of Select-
men ultimately unani-
mously approved moving
the warrant article to the
ballot.

It was also pointed out
during the meeting that
they should communicate
as much as possible to the
public what the warrant
article would entail.

It was decided that they
would put the full report on
the Town of Chester web-
site, and also will have a
possible mailer, and will
have a segment done on the
Chester Public Access
Cable Television.

The next Chester Board
of Selectmen meeting is
slated for Feb. 10 at 7 p.m.

Sandown

continued from page 1

Jonathan Goldman said
there is currently 40 hours
of coverage for this role
and the proposal would
raise that to 100 hours.
This would be equal to 2
people per day with 10
hours per day.

Among the warrants
were three that allocated
funds for expendable
trusts. One was the Phillips
Pond Expendable Trust
with $500 for the purpose
of protecting the pond.

Another was for the Plow-
ing Expendable Trust and
totaled $50,000 while the
last was for the Celebra-
tion Expendable Trust and
came in at $8,000.

There  was  also
$28,245 to control exotic
aquatic species including
variable milfoil and fan-
wort in Phillips Pond.

Lastly there were war-
rants for the Revaluation
Capital Reserve Fund
($10,000),  Stormwater
Management Capital
Reserve Fund($10,000),
Fire Equipment and Appa-

ratus Capital Reserve
Fund($50,000), Govern-
ment Building Capital
Reserve Fund($7,500) and
Fireworks($4,500).

The session lasted only
about an hour and was
attended by about 20 com-
munity members.

The votes were only
discussed at the meeting
and the actual vote will
occur on March 8 at the
Town Hall. There citizens
will also have a chance to
vote on warrants 2-15 and
warrant one, (the choosing
of town officers.)
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Chester School Board Approves Return to School Recommendations

ALEX MALM
NUTFIELD NEWS
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CHESTER - The
Chester School Board
heard an update from the
Chester Return to School
Committee during their
Feb. 2 School Board
meeting.

Superintendent Karen
Locke presented the rec-
ommendations from the
Return to School Commit-
tee after the Committee
met last on Jan. 26.

It was explained that

the proposed changes they
had included the feedback
from the School Board
regarding the Commit-
tee’s proposed revisions to
the plan that were present-
ed to the Board in Decem-
ber.

Locke said that there
was a considerable amount
of discussion and there
were divided perspectives
among the Committee
about the masking thresh-
olds section of the pro-
posed plan and the timing
of the revisions.

The revised proposed
plan included a Matrix of
key metrics that would
allow the Superintendent
to revoke the current uni-
versal mask mandate
when that threshold was
met.

With that said the rec-
ommendation for approval
was with the caveat from
the  Committee  that
updates to the section on
adjusting mask require-
ments should only be con-
sidered as a placeholder at
this time as it requires

review and further discus-
sion by the Committee
School Board Chair-
man Royal Richardson
said that the Matrix sets
thresholds using New
Hampshire Department of
Health and Human Ser-
vices metrics to allow the
Superintendent to relax the
current universal mask
mandate  when those
thresholds are met. He
noted that the provision
was at the request of
Chester Academy parents
at the last Community

Forum.

Locke noted that
although they expected
DHHS to have a sugges-
tion for what it will mean
for masking, they instead
referred the School District
to the CDC guidelines
which still recommends
but doesn’t require univer-
sal masking indoors for
schools.

The School Board
voted 4-0 to accept the rec-
ommendation of the
Chester Return to School
Committee to update the

current Return to School
Plan.

It was also noted during
the meeting that the next
New Hampshire Division
of Public Health Services
partner call is slated to take
place on Feb. 23 and Locke
plans to reconvene the
Committee in March in
order to assess the most
recent guidance and pan-
demic level of communi-
ty transmission specific to
Chester and Chester Acad-
emy in order to develop a
long-term plan.

Derry Zoning OKs Holiday Avenue Garage Variance

ALEX MALm
NUTFIELD NEWS

"—

DERRY - During the
Feb. 3 Derry Zoning Board
meeting one of the cases
the Board heard was in
regards to a variance to
build a garage at 8 Holiday
Avenue. The property is
owned by John Glasier.

The variance request
was to allow the construc-
tion of a 24x24 attached
garage less than 15 feet
from the side property line.

Representing the own-
ers was Tim Peloquin from
Promised Land Survey. He

explained that it has been a
non conforming lot since
the 1970s.

“The owner’s desire is
to build a 24x24 two bay
garage,” said Peloquin.

He said that it wouldn’t
be uncommon for the
neighborhood saying that a
lot of houses in the area
have two bay garages.

Peloquin explained that
because of the location of
the house, the septic, well,
and apparent wetlands it
limits where the garage can
be located on the lot.

Because of it Peloquin
said that it doesn’t allow

for any feasible location
within the setback require-
ments.

“This appeared to be
the most viable location,”
said Peloquin.

Peloquin also noted
that the immediate neigh-
bor to the proposed garage
wrote a note that they
don’t have a problem with
the encroachment set-
backs.

One question raised
during the meeting is if
24x24 is too large.

Zoning Board Chair
Lynn Perkins said that is
the narrowest he likes to

PFOA Removal Systems Installed
Whole House Carbon Systems
Point of Use Reverse Osmosis System

Call John at Mainline Plumbing

FINANCING AVAILABLE

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC

— 603-391-4639 —

Have an Announcement?

This service is provided free of charge to Londonderry residents who wish to
announce the birth of their child or grandchild, marriage engagement, wedding or
milestone event such as a Silver Wedding Anniversary. This is a great way to share
your news with your local community. The Londonderry Times also accepts obituary
notices. Please contact us at 537-2760 or e-mail to londonderrytimes@nutpub.net.

see for garages.

Code  Enforcement
Director Robert Mackey
said that is a standard size
garage.

“I think 24x24 is prob-
ably a standard size,” said
Mackey.

It was also asked if they

| SRInd&' E

SSOCIATES

Wondering What
to do with your

FSA Dollars?

Eye Exam Eye Drops

should make a condition
that it is only one story
which the Board agreed
with.

Zoning Board member
Crystal Morin said that she
thought the application
was reasonable.

“I think it’s a reason-

able request and will fit in
the neighborhood well,”
said Morin.

The Zoning Board ulti-
mately unanimously
approved the variance.

The next Zoning Board
meeting is slated to take
place on Feb. 17 at 7 p.m.

over LT
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Prescription Sunglasses

Dry Eye Package
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Contact Lenses
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Derry School District Deliberative Sends Warrant Articles to Ballot

ALEX MALM
NUTFIELD NEWS

+

DERRY - The Derry
School District held its
annual Deliberative Ses-
sion on Feb. 5.

The 2022-2023 School
District operating budget
warrant article was dis-
cussed at some length and
it will ask voters to approve
raising and appropriating
$94,252,087 for the school
district.

The estimated tax
impact would be $0.74 as
of now however, Derry
School Board Chair Erika
Cohen explained that it is
only an estimate because
they may have some
unspent money from posi-
tions that they weren’t able
to fill due to the COVID-19
pandemic and from other
areas.

During the presentation
some of the highlights of
the budget that Cohen
pointed to includes adding

an elementary school
teacher, and the addition of
a part-time human re-
sources assistant.

Cohen explained for the
human resources position
they did some research and
found out that by adding
the half time they will be at
the same staffing level for
human resources as other
similar size districts. She
said right now they are
struggling with all the tasks
they have, especially with
COVID.

The largest portion of
the budget is for salaries
which is a total of
$29,654,639.84. Benefits
was second for a total of
$17,344,577.80.

If the budget isn’t
approved the default budg-
et will be $94,354,540.

One question asked was
how many openings they
have that they can’t fill.
Cohen said that currently
there are 33.

“They are very hard to

It’s YOUR car,

YOUR choice of repair shops.

Lifetime warranty on all repairs

We meet by accident -
crash in for quality repairs

Family owned & op

erated for 39 years

= A 4 o

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053
TEL: 603-432-5245  FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

Peabody Funecral Homes

aisd Crems

" ey 230 Mammeth Road
L) Londendermy, NH 03053

15 Birch Street
Derry, NH 03038

e rer

Ph; [G09) 4322801 = Fu: (603) 432-0162
wown. e bochyfurnseral ho s com
Email: paabodyfhcomoast. nat

fill,” said Cohen.

The warrant article was
moved to the ballot.

Another warrant article
discussed during the delib-
erative session was in
regards to ratifying the col-
lective bargaining agree-
ment between the School
Board and the Derry Edu-
cation Association.

The estimated increase
would be a total of
$1,052,136 in 2022-20323,
$1,072,710 in 2023-2024,
and $1,090,590 in 2024-
2025.

School Board Vice
Chair Derick Anderson
explained that it would
include a 2 percent
increase in 2022-2023, and
an increase of 2.2 percent
in the remaining years.

The estimated tax
impact would be $.30 cents
in year one and $0.31 cents
in the remaining years.

“Both sides wanted to
take into account the diffi-
culty of filling open posi-
tions,” said Anderson.

The warrant article was
moved to the ballot.

Also placed on the bal-
lot was a warrant article
that allow the

would

School Board to call one
special meeting if the
teachers union contract
warrant article is defeated.

Another warrant article
that was placed on the bal-
lot was in regards to a col-
lective bargaining agree-
ment reached between the
Derry School Board and
the American Federation of
State, County, and Munici-
pal Employees, Council
No. 93, Local 1801.

The estimated increase
would be $268,937 for
2022-2023 and in 2023-
2024 the increase would be
$189,002.

The estimated tax
increase would be 8 cents.

Like the teacher’s con-
tract there will be a warrant
article on the ballot that
would allow the School
Board to call a special
meeting if the warrant arti-
cle is defeated.

There will also be a
warrant article on the ballot
that will ask voters to
authorize the School Board
to enter an agreement with
the Next Charter School to
modify the term/duration
of its lease of space at the
Gilbert H. Hood Middle

ol =

RS

School that will allow the
Charter School to finance
the construction of im-
provements to the leased
space, all on such terms and
conditions as the School

best interest of the School
District.

Voting will take place
on March 8§ at the Calvary
Bible Church from 7 a.m.
to 8 p.m.

o
1A Stonehenge Rd., Londonderry, NH 03053
603-234-9205 e www.southernnhconcrete.com

Are you thinking about a change or thinking
of starting a new career in the concrete con-
struction industry? We invite you to apply to
join a leader in the industry. We are looking
to add personnel to many of our positions
including form carpenters, laborers, iron
workers, and more. Come see what we are
about and what we have to offer you as a
leader in the concrete construction industry.
Starting pay of $23 per hour. In addition to
a great career opportunity, we offer great
benefits that include paid vacation, bonuses,
retirement, Health Insurance, and Dental
Insurance. EEO

Please send a resume to:
rslater@southernnhconcrete.com

or call 603-234-9205

Board determines are in the

OBITUARY

Teresa Vassallo Baker

Teresa Vassallo Baker, 72, of Derry,
NH passed away peacefully at home
surrounded by her family on Tuesday,
Feb. 1, 2022. She was born Aug. 26,
1949 in Philadelphia, PA and was a
daughter of the late Vincent and Mary
(Blee) Vassallo.

Teresa Baker was a loving wife, mother, and dedi-
cated servant to the Lord. She approached all of life’s
challenges with grace and benevolence. Teresa had
many passions, but above all she was a devout woman
of God. She attended Holy Family College and went
on to receive her Masters in Education from Boston
College. Teresa was committed to lifelong learning
and was further accredited in theology, spiritual for-
mation and guidance at BC. While in College, she met
her best friend and husband Raymond. In their fifty
years together, they built a beautiful life and raised
two sons in Derry, NH. Teresa was a prominent mem-
ber, chairwoman, and educator with the National For-
mation Commission of The Secular Franciscan Order
and was an active member of her parish. She taught at
St. Thomas Aquinas School in Derry and traveled the
world teaching for the SFO as a national minister.
Teresa cherished this opportunity to meet new people
and gain perspective. She was an accomplished author
and all three of her published books on the word of
God are cataloged at the Library of Congress in Wash-
ington, DC. Teresa was a creative woman who loved
to read, journal, bake, work on Sudoku, take walks
along Lake Massabesic, watch golf, and spend time
with her grandchildren. She will be dearly missed by
anyone who had the pleasure of knowing her.

Teresa is survived by her loving husband Ray-
mond Baker; her sons, David Baker and his wife Emily,
and Vincent Baker and his wife Kristen Keane; her
grandchildren, Olivia Gilbride, Lydia Gilbride, Teresa
Anne Baker, Abigail Baker, Samuel Baker, Charlotte
Baker, Natalie Baker, Gretchen Baker, Hunter Baker,
Nolan Baker and Myles Baker; her sisters Mary Falco,
Denise McLaughlin, Francine Andrews, and Monica
Shallow; her brothers, Vincent Vassallo, Matthew Vas-
sallo, Hugh Vassallo, Thomas Vassallo, and Joseph Vas-
sallo; and her sisters-in-law, Helene Gilbert, and Lois
McAlister. Teresa was predeceased by her sister, Meg
Reilly; her sister-in-law, Roseanna Moore; and her
brother-in-law, Harvey Baker.

Calling hours were held on Sunday, Feb. 6 in the
Peabody Funeral Homes & Crematorium. A Mass of
Christian Burial was celebrated on Monday, Feb. 7 in
the St. Thomas Aquinas Church. The burial followed
in Holy Cross Cemetery, Gilcreast Rd., Londonderry.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be
made to the Franciscan Province of the Immaculate
Conception, care of St. Thomas Aquinas Church,
Derry NH.
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SANDOWN - During
the Jan. 24 Sandown
Board of Selectmen meet-
ing one of the agenda
items was a request to
place septic, water and
utilities under Lakeside
Drive.

It was explained by
Phill Lussier that he owns

a house on the road and
across the street is his
garage. While he does his
house over he wants to be
able to put a temporary
apartment above his
garage. He also wants to
have the utilities lakeside
for both lots and then
have the septic located
behind the garage.

Alex Camm who was
representing Lusier

explained that the area
that made the most sense
to put the septic system
was across the street
from the house because it
allows it to be furthest
away from the lake.
Sandown Public
Works Director Arthur
Genualdo explained that
they have a couple of
roads in Town with utili-
ties under it, which are
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Selectmen Hear Proposal For Underground Utilities

for the electric companies.
“Obviously you have
the final say but if you
approve this you have to
have something with
(legal) counsel and on
paper that if something
happens there responsible
for it,” said Genualdo.
Selectmen Vice Chair-
man Jonathan Goldman
said he’s having a time
getting to a point where

Derry

continued from page 1

response time for South-
west Derry.

As part of the commit-
tee, Caron said that they
were able to outline the
different options includ-
ing for a new substation
and the cost for a new
public safety facility.

Caron said that under
the current conditions a
substation would cost
about $6.8 million.

He said that a public
safety facility would like-
ly be in the $40 million
range.

“It’'s a really expen-
sive undertaking,” said
Caron.

Caron explained that
the Alexander Carr prop-
erty is part of a larger lot
and they want to look at a
piece of land there adja-
cent to the drug store on
Rockingham Road to
place a potential substa-
tion.

He said that they
would return to the next
Council meeting with a
resolution asking for a
transfer of up to $10,000

from the Fire Capital
Reserve Fund to have a
design team look at the
site and see if they could
place a structure on the
site and to see if it would
be a safe place to put the
station. Caron said if it is
feasible they would then
look at where the line is
for what needs to be used
as recreational space and
what can be used for the
substation.

Either way Caon said
that the skate park would-
n’t be impacted at all.

Town Councilor Neil
Whetherbee asked what
the response time would
be if they placed a substa-
tion in Southwest Derry.

Interim Fire Chief Jim
Richardson said that if
they placed the substation
in that area it would
reduce their response
time.

“It will definitely get
the rest of west Derry in
the four to eight minute
response time which we
are looking for,” said
Richardson.

Caron also explained
that because the projected
cost of a public safety

complex would be so
much he doesn’t think
they would be able to
build it without going
over the tax cap.

Town Council Chair-
man Jim Morgan said that
he thinks a better solution
would be to run five sub-
stations for now. He said
that way if the school dis-
trict decides to pursue
building a new school,
taxpayers wouldn’t have
to pay for both at the
same time.

“None of us want to
vote to go over the tax
cap,” said Morgan.

Caron said that he
thinks the first step is to
build a substation in
Southwest  Derry to
address their response
times, and if they are able
to rebound with their rev-
enues over the next few
years they may be able to
build a public safety
complex while staying
within the tax gap.

He said that they
wouldn’t need any more
staff for the fifth substa-
tion, noting that they
would move extra staff
from the Central Station

to fill in there.

Whetherbee said he
thinks they should move
forward with looking at
the substation more.

Caron said in addition
to looking at the substa-
tion they can have the
designers look at making
a plan for the public safe-
ty facility, and a fire
headquarters.

Morgan said he is sup-
portive of looking at a
new substation, just a new
Central Station or a Pub-
lic Safety Complex.

Caron pointed out that
they currently don’t have
many bonds on the books,
but it means that they
can’t rely on bonds com-
ing off the books in order
to relieve the tax burden.

Town Councilor Brian
Churchillo said it would
also be important to know
what the schools plan is
moving forward so they
can fit it in the plan as
well.

“That’s important to
me,” said Churchillo.

The next Derry Town
Council meeting is slated
to take place on Feb. 15 at
7 p.m.

he is okay with tearing up
a Town road.

Lussier said he would
retop the pavement from
edge to edge. He said that
it would be less than 80
feet of road digging and
shouldn’t take more than
a few hours.

He felt that no matter
what they do to the road it
would be an improve-
ment.

“That road is a disas-
ter,” said Lussier.

It was pointed out by
Building Inspector Paul
D’ Amore that he doesn’t
have anything tangible
from them yet on his
desk.
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Selectmen  Darren
Hudgins said that he
wanted to get more infor-
mation to make sure that
it would be okay to do
everything.

“I’'m not going to be
yes on anything tonight,”
said Hudgins.

It was ultimately
decided that the Select-
men need to get the
specifics of what will be
done with the road and to
get feedback from the
Town engineer before
they proceed.

The next Sandown
Board of Selectmen meet-
ing is slated to take place
on Feb. 14 at 7 p.m.

OBITUARY

Fred D. Rosenblum
Fred D. Rosenblum, 75, of Hamp-
stead, NH, died Thursday, Jan. 27, 2022,
in his home. He was born in Bronx, NY
on Nov. 27, 1946, a son of Murray and
Selma (Avrutin) Rosenblum.
He is survived by Ann (Muhlbauer)
Rosenblum, his beloved wife of 25 years. He will be
missed by his loving family, daughter Meridith and hus-
band WIlliam Smith and sons Murray and Decker. He
is also survived by Jesse Bartunek and his wife Rachel
and Adam Bartunek and his wife Sally and their chil-
dren Finn and Elie, brother, Carl Rosenblum his wife
Nancy; nephew, Nicholas and cousins, Stuart and Ken.
Fred attended New York City public schools,
Framingham high school in Massachusetts and
Northeastern University. He retired after a long career
at Digital Equipment Corporation. Fred was known
for his passion for cars and for chatting with everyone
he met, even for a few minutes in airports, on planes,
and just about everywhere. Jewish people lovingly
called this “schmoozing”. Another thing about Fred
was his total inability to carry a tune. His family
loved him dearly anyway. He adored his four grand-
children and will be lovingly missed by them.
Services will be held at a later date in New York.
The Peabody Funeral Homes & Crematorium is
assisting the family with arrangements.

PERSONAL INJURY
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CHESTER - During the
Feb. 2 Chester School
Board meeting one of the
agenda items was in regards
to an update for the Chester
Academy Principal Search.
It was announced that
on Feb. 8 the Superinten-
dent’s Principal Screening
Committee would be kick-
ing off the formal search
process and reviewing
candidates for the position.
Chester School District
Superintendent ~ Karen
Locke told the Board that
the proposed process
should conclude and the
new Principal for Chester
Academy  should be
announced by March 25.
Also during the meeting
the Board got an update
regarding school reimburse-
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Chester School Board Gets Update on USDA Reimbursements

ment rate from the U.S.
Department of Agriculture.

It was explained by
Chester School District
Business ~ Administrator
Sheryl Rich and Food Ser-
vice Director Leanne Sul-
livan that on Jan. 7 that the
USDA  increased the
reimbursement rate for
school meals by $.25 cents
per lunch.

The USDA made the
announcement in a press
release saying that the
adjustment ~ will  help
schools continue to provide
students with healthy and
nutritious meals.

“USDA  understands
that balancing the pressures
of the pandemic with the
need to feed children
healthy and nutritious meals
continue to be a priority for
schools across the country,”
said Agriculture Secretary

Tom Vilsack. The decision
will put an estimated $750
million more into school
meal programs across the
nation this year, making
sure federal reimburse-
ments keep pace with food
and operational costs, while
ensuring children continue
to receive healthy meals at
school.

The USDA is also pro-
viding up to $1 billion in
Supply Chain Assistance
funds for schools to pur-
chase food for their meal
programs, $300 million for
states to purchase USDA
Foods to distribute to
schools, and $200 million
for cooperative agreements
to purchase local foods for
schools, focusing on histor-
ically underused producers.

NH will be receiving
$2,794,943 in  Supply
Chain Assistance; $804,244

to purchase USDA Foods;
and $558,989 for coopera-
tive agreements to purchase
local foods.

It was also announced
during the meeting that the
annual School District
Election is scheduled to
take place on Tuesday,

March 8 from 7 am. to 7
p-m. at the Chester Multi
Purpose Room. The Town
Election will also be taking
place at the same time.
There are two School
Board positions  open
which are three year terms.
Running for the seats are

Alexandre Nolan Bartels,
Jonathan Eckerman, Sabri-
na N. Harris, and Valerie
Weider.

The annual Chester
School District meeting is
scheduled to take place on
March 16 at 7 p.m. in the
Chester Academy Cafeteria.

Warrants

continued from page 2

cast subscribers in the Town
of Chester.
Article 23 - 300th
Anniversary

Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$5,000 to be added to the
capital reserve fund known
as the 300th Anniversary
Celebration Capital Reserve
Fund established at the 2013
Town Meeting.

Article 24 - Master Plan

AT LABELLE WiHEIRY

345 Route 11

Amherst, NH 03031

Make a reservation today at
www.labellewinerv.com | 603, 672, 9898

Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$8,000 to be added to the
Town Master Plan Capital
Reserve Fund established at
the 2019 Town Meeting.

Article 25 - Winter Road

Maintenance Fund

Special Warrant Article.
Shall the Town raise and
appropriate the sum of
$105,000 to be added to the
expendable trust fund

known as the Winter Road
Maintenance Fund estab-
lished at the 2006 Town
Meeting and increased at the

et

¥

-AMERICUS-
RESTAURANT

14 Route 111
Derry, NH 03038

2017 Town Meeting for the
purpose of plowing, salting,
sanding and general winter
road maintenance in the
Town of Chester. The Win-
ter Road Maintenance
Expendable Trust Fund
shall not exceed $105,000.

Article 26 - Petition

Warrant Article: Amend
Date of Indigenous
Peoples Day

Shall the Town vote to
amend celebration of
Indigenous Peoples' Day to
Aug. 9.
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SPORTS

i’inkerton Gymnastics Team Takes First at Londonderry Mee€

CHRis PauL
NUTFIELD NEWS
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The Pinkerton Academy
| Gymnastic team competed
in their final competitions
before heading into the
NHIAA State Champion-
ship this coming weekend
and finished by taking the
top spot against the Lady
Lancers, Plymouth and
Pelham.

The Lady Astros fin-
ished with a team score of
130.4, the Londonderry
High School squad took
second with 125.95, Pel-
ham High School was third
with 114.6 and Plymouth
High School finished with a
team score of 114.2.

The Pinkerton gymnasts
placed in all but one of the
events that evening.

In the Vault, the PA
squad had sophomore Allie
Merrill take first with a
score of 8.6. Her team-

L 4

Freshman Sadie Jesmer had
a 8.1 and senior Isabelle
LeMieux scored an 8.05.

In the Uneven Bars, the
Lady Astros took the top
two spots. Freshman Abby
Lee was first with her
exceptional score of 8.9.
Sophomore Tina Bjelogrlic
had a score of 8.7 to take
second in the event. Allie
Merrill scored a 7.85 and
Michelle McGonigle hit 7.6.

On the Beam, PA had
freshman Sadie Jesmer fin-
ish with an 8.4 and Allie
Merrill get an  8.1.
Unfortunately, this was the
only event the girls were not
able to place in.

In the Floor competition,
Tina Bjelogrlic had a score
of 8.3 for second place and
Allie Merrill scored an 8.2
to grab the third place posi-
tion.

——
=

In All-Around, Pink-

erton Academy held the top Astros sophomore Tina Bjelogrlic had a score of 8.7
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Pinkerton Academy sophomore Allie Merrill took
first in the All-Around at the Londonderry meet.

in the Bars to take second in the event and she also
took second in the All-Around. Photos by Chris Paul

two places. Allie Merrill
was first with her 32.75 and
Tina Bjelogrlic was just .15
points behind her, with a
32.6 for second place.

mate, sophomore Sophia
Phaneuf, was able to place
third with a score of 8.2. season this weekend, at the iation’s State Championship

New Hampshire Inters- on Saturday, Feb. 12, at A2
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cholastic Athletic Assoc- Gym and Cheer in Salem.

Check Out Our New Coffee & Tea Bar

ORDER AHEAD & SKIP THE LINE!
(603) 965-3411

CURBSIDE DELIVERY AVAILABLE!
WWW.TROYSFRESHKITCHEN.COM

Not Fast Food...Fresh Food Fast!
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Lady Astros Hoops Squad Gets Top Spot in Championship

Astros senior capatain Kristina Packowski has been
a force on both ends of the court this season.

CHRIs PauL
NUTFIELD NEWS

"_

The Pinkerton Academy
Girls Basketball team fin-
ished the regular season last
week with two more wins
and are now heading into
the Division I State
Championship as the num-
ber one seed.

Head coach Lani
Buskey and her squad
brought their overall record
to 16-1 in the final week of
the regular season with
impressive wins over Trinity
and Nashua South Nigh
Schools.

In the game against the
Pioneers, held at home, on
Monday night, Jan. 31, the
Lady Astros came away
with a convincing 55-41
victory. The evening also
served as the team’s Senior
Night, where the team hon-
ored each of the soon-to-be
graduates before the game.
Seniors Rebecca Farnum,
Hailey Frost, Avah Ingalls,
Kristina Packowski and

ONE WEEK FREE TRIAL

MARTIAL ARTS & FITNESS CENTER

SPECIALIZING IN
Brazilian Jiu Jitsu « Muay Thai
Cardio Kickboxing *

Like us on Facebook & follow us on
Instagram for more information

320 Sandown Road, Unit 2, East Hampstead
CALL FOR MORE INFORMATION

781-816-3766 or 603-552-0194

MMA

Emma Pollini were all cele-
brated for their contributions
to the team.

In the game, the
Pinkerton win was never
really in doubt. They led 17-
11 to end the first quarter
and were ahead 41-18 by the
time the half ended.

Buskey’s bunch Iet
Trinity back in the game in
the second half by scoring
just five points in the third
and nine in the final period
but still came away with the
easy win.

Freshman guard Sydney
Gerossie led the team with
18-points, six came from
outside the arc.

Seniors Ingalls and
Packowski had 16- and six-

points. Sophomore guard
Liz Lavoie finished with 11-
points while forward Alex
White had four-points
including a three-pointer.

In the final game of the
regular season, the team
traveled to Nashua South
High School, on Saturday,
Feb. 5, in a game that was
postponed from the night
before due to the weather.

The Lady  Purple
Panthers had only won two
games this season and the
Astros kept it that way.

The Pinkerton squad led
in each of the four quarters
for an easy 63-38 road win.

PA started the game with
a 13-9 first quarter and by
halftime had a 29-17 lead

over South.

The second half had
Pinkerton outscoring the
Panthers 34-21.

Lavoie had a big game,
scoring 23-points to lead the
team. Ingalls had 12-points
and Packowski and White
both had eight-points in the
game. Gerossie finished this
one with seven-points.

The number one seeded
PA team will sit out the first
round of the New Hampshire
Interscholastic Athletic
Association Division I State
Championship and face the
winner of the Merrimack vs.
Dover game. The Lady
Astros  will host their
Quarter-Final game on
Friday night at 7 p.m.

Astros Wresters Finish Week
with Two Wins Two Losses

CHRis PauL
NUTFIELD NEWS

H;

The Pinkerton Academy
Wresting Team had four
Dual Meets last week, one
on the road against the
always-tough Timberlane
Owls and one against Man-
chester Central and then two
over the weekend at home
during a Tri-Meet to
Spaulding and Nashua
South.

In that stretch, the Astros

squad suffered a 70-3 loss to
the Owls, won 48-0 over
Central and 48-36 against
Spaulding High School then
lost 46-30 to Nashua South
High School.

In the Tri-Meet, held at
Pinkerton, The team had
victories from Cameron
McMahon, Anthony Bor-
bone, Mike Follo, Nate
Lindquist,  Konstantinos
Savvas, Mike DeMartino,
Jack Mackiernan and Herve
Durocher for a 48-36 team

In the loss to South,
Pinkerton victories came
from McMahon, Sconza,
Lindquist, Ryan Gordon
and Mackiernan.

They will face Lon-
donderry High School at
home on Thursday night for
the final Dual Meet of the
season then prepare for the
NHISS Division I State
Championships in Lond-
onderry on Saturday, Feb.
19.

Take Advantage of this Heating
Maintenance Special!

0il Heat maintenance $229
Gas heat maintenance $109

S

www.ethicalhomepro.com

Call Ethical Home Pro at 603-216-2593
and experience The Ethical Way.

ETHI cAL
HOME PRO

AlIR CONDITIONING

HEATING -

Offer expires 01/31/2022
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The Pinkerton Academy
Boys’ Basketball squad fin-
ished the final week of the
winter season with two
strong wins and a tough loss
to the Division I leading
Trinity High School.

The Astros will now be
heading into the Division [
State Championship as the
number four seed and are
scheduled to start with a
First Round game against
Londonderry High School
on Wednesday, Feb. 9, at
Pinkerton. The game is
scheduled to start at 5 p.m.

The Astros team started
their final week of the regu-
lar season with a trip to
Manchester and a tough 52-
44 loss on the road to the

number one seeded Trinity
Pioneers on Monday night,
Jan. 31.

The Pioneers were able
to control Pinkerton scoring
and handed the Astros their
lowest offensive scoring
game of the season.

Sophomore  forward
Jackson Marshall led the
team in scoring with 16-
points and Anthony Chinn
had 10-points in the game.
Sean Jenkins contributed
seven-points, Aiden Kane
finished with six-points and
Tyrone Chinn had five in the
game.

Two nights later, on
Wednesday, Feb. 2, the
Astros played a make-up
game in Hudson against the
Alvirne High School squad.

The Broncos came into
the game with just six wins

Week of Jan. 31

McMahon wrestles at 120
pounds this season and went 3-
1 with three pins on Saturday.
His only loss was a 3-1 over-
time decision at the Timber-
lane meet.

Wong had a great perform-
ance on Saturday against
Stevens,
Merrimack with game scores
of 142 and an exceptional 246.

Athletes are chosen by the Pinkerton Academy Athletic Office

Cameron McMahon
Junior, Wrestling

Colby Wong
Senior, Bowling

Coe-Brown, and

on the season and PA didn’t
give them their seventh.

The PA bunch came out
strong, outscoring Alvirne
23-12 in the first and 12-6
in the second for a com-
manding 33-18 lead to end
the half.

Pinkerton allowed their
hosts just 11-points in the
second half and scored 31
of their own for the domi-
nating 66-29 victory.

Mashall led the team in
scoring again with 20-
points with three, three-
points made and four
rebounds. Kane also had
three, three-pointers and
finished with 17-points.

Nutfield News ¢ February 10, 2022

Pinkerton Academy Boys Basketball Finishes Season at 15-3

Anthony Chin finished with
16-points and 11 rebounds
and his brother Tyrone had
seven-points.

The Astros Squad fin-
ished the regular season
with another wide-margin
win. This one was at home,
on Saturday, Feb. 5, in a
game that was suppose to be
played the night before, but
was cancelled due to the
weather.

In that game against the
team from Nashua South
High School, Pinkerton got
its 15th win of the season
with a 69-45 win over the
Purple Panthers.
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Anthony Chinn and his team will head into the
state tourney as the number four seed.

Astros Boys Hockey Gets Two Wins

CHRiIs PauL
NUTFIELD NEWS
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The Pinkerton Academy
Boys Hockey Squad slipped
out of their goal scoring
slump and outscored their
opponents 8-1 last week.

In the Wednesday night
game, on Feb. 2 against
Manchester Central-West-
Memorial, Pinkerton cap-
tured a much-needed 4-0
victory on the road, at the
JFK Coliseum.

After a scoreless first
period, with just six shots
fired on net, the Astros got
on the board at 14:19 in the
second period, during a
power play. Gavin Urnek
got his first varsity goal with
the assist going to Tylor
Pappalardo to lead 1-0. The
Astros had 17 shots on the

Manchester goalie in that
period.

Three goals were scored
in the final period by PA
with 22-shots on net.

Bryce  Cronin  got
Pinkerton’s second goal
from Tylor Pappalardo, at
5:16, just four seconds after
a Manchester penalty had
expired.

The Astros third goal
came at 12:32 on a power
play, Gavin Urnek got his
second of the night with the
assist going to Lorenzo
Corsetto.

Another Pinkerton
power play goal came at
13:15, Ryan Leighton
scored from Patrick Eichen
for the 4-0 final.

Astros goalie Damien
Carter had 19 saves in the
shutout and helped give his

Great Rates, Great Coverage
and Local Service!

WHITTEMORE
INSURANCE

Home ® Auto ® Business
Part of the Londonderry community since 1929.

—— 4322577 —

24 Hour Quotes at www.whittemoreins.com

Hicks Insurance, Inc., dba Whittemore Insurance

CHESTER SCHOOL DISTRICT
Invitation for Bid
CLASSROOM RENOVATION
& POSSIBLE BATHROOM INSTALL

Proposals for renovation of existing classroom and
installation of Bathroom before start of school 22/23
will be received by the Chester School District at the
Facilities Office, SAU #82, 22 Murphy Drive, Chester,
NH, 03036, until 9 a.m., Wednesday March 9,
2022. See full Invitation for Bid on Chester Academy
Website per this link: www.sau82.org/district/re-
quests_for_proposal___r_f_p_

Queries concerning the specifications should be
directed to Martin McFarland, Maintenance Director,
SAU #82, 22 Murphy Dr., Chester, NH, 03036, (603)
887-3621 x 124.

team their fourth win of the
season.

The Pinkerton followed
that impressive win up with
a4-1 victory over the Wind-
ham High School Jaguars at
home on Saturday, Feb. 5 in
Hooksett.

The Astros got their
fifth win of the season
despite numerous penalties
in the game and were able

to maintain the lead
throughout the game.
The scoring started

quickly in the first period
with Pinkerton getting the
first goal of the game at :18,
Aidan Curran scored, assist-
ed by Tylor Pappalardo.

The second Pinkerton
goal came at :50 by Lorenzo
Corsetto with another assist
going to Pappalardo.

In the second period, the
only goal was scored by
Andy Sylvain on a power
play.

The Astros scored two
more unanswered goals in
the final period.

Campbell St. Pierre
scored at 11:53 from Ryan
Leighton on another power

Play and St. Pierre fol-
lowed that up with an empty
netter in the final seconds of
the contest.

Carter had 15 saves in
the win.

DESIGNER KITCHEN

FAINTED DR 5
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Lady Astros Beat Bedford Durmg Senior nght Contest

CHRis PauL
NUTFIELD NEWS
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The Pinkerton Academy
Girls Hockey team went
through a tough stretch last
week, suffering the third and
fourth losses of the season,
but bounced back on

Saturday with a 6-2 over
Bedford High School.

In the team’s first game
of the week, they traveled
north to the Notre Dame
Arena in Berlin on Monday
night, Jan. 31, where they
took on the Berlin-Gorham-
Kennett high school team
and lost 5-2.

The loss gave the Lady
Astros their third defeat of
the season.

% Gutter Installs
% No Draining Issues

% Protects Your Foundation

% Directs Water Flows
% Gutter Cleaning & Repairs 3 Doors & Windows, 4
¥% Gutter Whitening

Seamless installs 5in and 6in gutters

Berlin scored two unan-
swered goals in the first
period to start the contest.

In the second period,
Riley Dunn put the
Pinkerton side on the board
with an assist from Maddie
Gibeault.

Molly Fahey scored the
only other Astros goal in the
game with an assist from
Emily Gosselin. And the
second period ended with a
3-2 Berlin lead.

In the third, Berlin
scores two more unan-
swered goals for the 5-2
final score.

Two days later, the PA
squad suffered a tough 3-2
loss to the team form Oyster
River and Portsmouth high
schools.

Once again, Riley Dunn
got the scoring started for
her team with an assist by
Hailey Sauer. Period One
ended with a 1-0 Pinkerton
lead.

The scored remained
the same through the score-
less second period.

In the games final peri-
od, Oyster River scored two

PA senior captain shoots on the Bedord goalie.

goals to take the 2-1 lead.

Dunn scored her second
of the night to tie the game
at two. She was assisted by
Jordyn Gravel-Maher and
Maddie Gibeault.

The game remained
knotted at two as regulation
time ended and the two
teams headed onto overtime.

In that extra period, PA
was unable to score and
Opyster River celebrated the
win with goal scored with
47 seconds left in the period.

In the final game of the
week, on Saturday, Feb. 5,
the Lady Astros began the
game by celebrating the
efforts of the team’s two
senior members.

Four year member
Molly Fahey and Hailey
Sauer were honored with a
brief celebration to start the
game against Bedford High
School.

The Pinkerton girls
ended their brief two-game
losing skid with a 6-2 that

Photos by Chris Paul

evening.

The first goal came from
Madison Gibeault at 8:48,
but the Lady Bulldogs tied
the game two minutes later.

Emily Gosslin gave PA
a 2-1 lead with about three
minutes left in the period.

Fahey gave the team a 3-
1 lead at the 4-minute mark
in the second with a shot
from outside the circle.

Riley Dunn got the final
goal of the game for the 6-2

% Gutter Guards
= Wood Floors -
Sand & Refinish

% Roofing

NSTALL YEARIROU

11 Folsom Road, Derry, NH 03038

GOTGUTTERS1.COM 0

victory.
)!




COMMUNITY EVENTS

This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If your group or non-profit is
receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40.00/week per paper. All Around
Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum; anything over will incur a charge of
$40.00/week for up to another 50 words. All free announcements in the Around Town/Calendar section can
run a maximum of 3 weeks. Additionally: We will run the full versions of any calendar items online free
of charge at www.nutpub.net. Please send submissions to nutfieldnews @nutpub.net.

DERRY

Meals on Wheels

Meals on Wheels is back
with in house dining Starting in
February on Tuesdays, Wed-
nesday and Thursdays from 11
a.m. - noon must be 65 or bet-
ter to participate. It cost $3 per
meal. Make reservations and
reserving your space. Call Jess
at 603-434-5148.

Winter Bike To Work Day

Join riders from around
the world as we brave the ele-
ments on International Winter
Bike to Work Day on Feb. 11!
There will be breakfast spe-
cials at The Grind Rail Trail
Cafe. Stop by for special "grab
& go" items from & - 10 a.m.
If you are working remote -
come work at The Grind and
receive a special discount!

Story and Craft

The Taylor library will be
holding a Story and Craft on
Tuesdays at 4 p.m., this is for all

ages. Call Library at 603-432-
7186 for more information.

Tiny Tot

The Taylor Library will
hold Tiny Tot's on Mondays
and Fridays at 10 a.m. Call
Library at 603-432-7186 for
more information.

Story and Building Club

The Taylor Library will
hold a Story and Building
Club on Thursdays, at 4 p.m.,
this group is open to all ages.
Call Library at 603-432-7186
for more information.

Senior Movie Special

Free movie, popcorn &
soda for seniors on the last
Friday of each month at noon
at the Marion Gerrish
Community Center, 39 West
Broadway, Derry.

CHESTER

Winter Carnival
On Saturday Feb. 26, A

Winter Carnival will be held
at Spring Hill Farm located at
96 Towle Rd., Chester. Winter
Activities will be held from 2
-4 p.m., including: Hot Cocoa
Bar, Ice Skating, Kiddie Sled-
ding, Curling Demonstration,
Cross County Skiing, Snow
Shoeing, Wagon Rides, Winter
Olympics. A Chili Cook Off
will be held from 4 - 5 p.m.,
Beans or No Beans, Spicy or
Sweet, all ages encouraged to
participate anyone can enter
anyone can judge. Finally a
Bonfire & S'mores making
will he held from 5 - 7 p.m.
Questions contact recreation
603-887-3636-x100 direc-
tor @chesternhrec.org

Library Closure

The Chester Library will
be closed for President's Day
on Monday, Feb. 21.

Teen TikTok Extravaganza

Come record some funny
TikToks for the Chester Lib-
rary TikTok account on

Nutfield News ¢ February 10, 2022

Thursday, Feb. 10 at 4 p.m.,
Can't make it? Record a video
and email it to assistdirectorc-
pl@gmail.com! Registration
is required by calling 603-
887-3404.

Adult Afternoon Book Group

This Chester Library book
group will meet on Tuesday,
Feb. 15 at 1 p.m., to discuss
"The Language of Flowers' by
Vanessa Diffenbaugh. New
members always welcome!
Extra copies are available at
the Circulation Desk for card-
holders.

will provide a basic overview
of western astrology, includ-
ing the twelve zodiac signs,
the ten traditional planets and
the twelve houses of a natal
chart on Monday, Feb. 28 at 6
p.m. Participants must pro-
vide their birth information
(date, exact time and loca-
tion) in order to receive a
printed chart. Due to the per-
sonalized nature of this pro-
gram, we are asking for a $5
non-refundable deposit when
you register. Registrations
will be at the library circula-
tion desk in person only.

Crafting Club

Board of Trustees Meeting

Bring your projects (knit-
ting, crocheting, quilting,
etc.) to the Chester Library on
Wednesday, Feb. 16 at 6:30
p-m., and meet other crafters!
Registration is required by
calling 603-887-3404.

Adult Evening Book Club

This Chester Library
book group will meet on
Thursday, Feb. 17 at 7 p.m.,
to discuss 'The Giver of Stars'
by Jojo Moyes. Extra copies
are available at the Circulation
Desk for cardholders.

Astrology 101

Let's talk Astrology! This
Chester Library workshop

The Chester Library
Board of Trustees will be
holding their monthly meet-
ing on Tuesday, Feb. 22 at
6:30 p.m. This meeting is
open to the public.

Storytime

Bring your little ones to
the Chester Library for stories
and songs with Miss Maryjo
every Tuesday at 11:30 a.m.

HAMPSTEAD

Blood Drive

The Knights of Columbus
Council #9058 of Hampstead,
will be sponsoring a Red
Cross Blood Drive on Friday,
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Feb. 18, from I - 6 p.m., at St.
Anne Church, 26 Emerson
Ave., Hampstead. Appoint-
ments and masks are required.
With an appointment, you can
use “Rapid Pass” and speed
your way through the donation
process. For an appointment,
please visit redcrossblood.org
or call 1-800-RED CRO

Valentine Dinner

The Knights of Columbus
Council 9058 from St. Anne's
Church will be offering a
Valentine themed dinner fea-
turing 'Surf and Turf. The
date is Friday, Feb. 11, at 6
p.m., held in the church base-
ment, 26 Emerson Ave.,
Hampstead, NH. The proceeds
will primarily benefit Birth-
right, Derry, NH as well as
other Knights of Columbus
charities. In lieu of a set cost,
we ask that you please plan to
donate that evening by cash or
check. Reservations only,
space is limited. Please book as
soon as possible by contacting
Phil Santoro (603) 489-1097.

Valentine Crafts

Take-home Valentine Craft
for children available at the
Hampstead Library on Fri-
day, Feb. 11, while supplies
last. The kit contains every-

continued on page 15
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* Interior Painting
* Toilets & Vanities
* Sheetrock Repair
¢ Sinks & Faucets

* Moldings

* Laminate Flooring
* Deck Repair

* And Much More...

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

ROOFING SIDING & CONTRACTING

Jim Peck
603-434-5300

Maintenance
Free Estimates
Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Fascia Repairs

www.ethicalhomepro.com

ScotT LAvolE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING ® SIDING ® MASONRY
RooF SNow & ICE REMOVAL

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

OOFS

(603) 5527152
Locally Owned & Operate

O

ScottlavoieConstructionlLC.com

www.NHGrandRoofs.com ||

FULLY INSURED + FREE ESTIMATES &

Experience The Grand Difference j§.

www.jimpeckco.com

L G 2, N
~"We Work Al Year!
-*_-Snow Removal Offered
Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofng Senior

Siding » Windows * Doors * Additions | Citizen &

eteran
# www.snhqualityroofing.com piscount

603-818-4075, uanvey @

God Bless

Brick Walkways & Patios
Excavation & Tard Expansions

603-434-1212
Derry, New Hampshire
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: Classified Advertising :

*

*

National/Regional Listings

READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should ﬁou proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that regmre you to send money before

receiving a product or service. But tl

ese efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, an

we don’t endorse or guarantee

any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If You want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work

at home opportunities, travel or vacation specia

s, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603—271—3641¥

or

the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

¢

¢

Local Classifieds

LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

CLEANING SERVICES FOR SALE WANTED

Quality cleaning at an affordable
rate. 25 years experience, many ref-
erences. Londonderry native. Call
Janet at 603-785-0928

2010 GMC Terrain SLT 49,000
miles, excellent condition, roof
rack, sunroof, all leather, black on
black $12,700 call 203-829-0037.

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

National/Regional Listings

4

Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AUTOS WANTED

Cash For Cars! We buy all cars!
Junk, high-end, totaled-it doesn’t
matter! Get free towing and same
day cash! Newer Models too! Call
844-813-0213.

FOR RENT

Warm Weather Is Year Round In
Aruba. The water is safe, and the
dining is fantastic. Walk out to the
beach. 3-Bedroom weeks avail-
able. Sleeps 8. Email: carolac-
tion@aol.com for more informa-
tion.

EDUCATION.

Train online to do medical billing!
Become a Medical Office
Professional at CTI! Get trained &
certified to work in months! 888-
572-6790. The Mission, Program
Information and Tuition is located

at CareerTechnical.edu/consumer-
information. (M-F 8-6 ET).

FINANCIAL

Wesley Financial Group, LLC
Timeshare Cancellation Experts.
Over $50,000,000 in timeshare
debt and fees cancelled in 2019.
Get free informational package and
learn how to get rid of your time-
share! Free Consultations. Over
450 positive reviews. Call 855-
428-7954.

HEALTH & FITNESS

Do You Have Chronic Knee Or Back
Pain? If you have insurance, you
may qualify for the perfect brace at
little to no cost. Get yours today!
Call 1-800-217-0504.

Oxygen-Anytime. Anywhere. No
tanks to refill. No deliveries. Only
2.8 pounds! FAA approved! Free

info kit: Call 1-855-917-4693.

Viagra and Cialis Users! 50 Generic
Pills Special $99.00. 100% guar-
anteed. 24/7 Call Now! 888-445-
5928 Hablamos Espafiol.

Dental insurance - Physicians
Mutual  Insurance  Company.
Covers 350 procedures. Real
insurance - not a discount plan.
Get your free dental info kit! 1-888-
6 2 3 - 3 0 3 6
www.dental50plus.com/58 #6258.

Attention oxygen therapy users!
Inogen One G4 is capable of full
24/7 oxygen delivery. Only 2.8
pounds. Free info kit. Call 877-929-
9587.

MISCELLANEOUS

4G LTE Home Internet Now
Available! Get GotW3 with light-

CLASSIFIED ADS
51 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester,
Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m.
for that week’s publication.

ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE

Minimum charge does not include bold type.

Call:
537-2760

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

ning fast speeds plus take your
service with you when you travel!
As low as $109.99/mo! 1-888-
674-1423.

Dealing With Water Damage
requires immediate action. Local
professionals that respond imme-
diately. Nationwide and 24/7. No
Mold Calls. 1-800-506-3367.

DISH Network $59.99 for 190
Channels! Blazing Fast Internet,
$19.99/mo. (where available.)
Switch & Get a Free $100. Visa Gift
Card. Free Voice Remote. Free HD
DVR. Free Streaming on ALL
Devices. Call today! 1-833-800-
0411.

DISH TV $64.99 For 190 Channels
+$14.95 High Speed Internet. Free
Installation, Smart HD DVR
Included, Free Voice Remote.
Some Restrictions Apply. Promo
Expires 01/2023. 1-877-925-7371.

Eliminate Gutter Cleaning Forever!
LeafFilter, the most advanced
debris-blocking gutter protection.
Schedule a Free LeafFilter estimate
today. 15% off Entire Purchase.
10% Senior & Military Discounts.
Call 1-855-723-0883.

Generac Standby Generators pro-
vide backup power during utility
power outages so your home and
family stay safe and comfortable.
Prepare now. Free 7-year extended
warranty ($695 value!). Request a
free quote today! Call for addition-
al terms and conditions. 1-877-
378-1582.

Hughesnet Satellite Internet Finally,
no hard data limits! Call Today for
speeds up to 25mbps as low as
$59.99/mo! $75 gift card, terms
apply. 1-855-703-0743.

Inventors-Free Information
Package Have your product idea
developed affordably by the
Research & Development pros and
presented to manufacturers. Call
1-855-380-5976 for a Free Idea
Starter Guide. Submit your idea for
a free consultation.

Stay In Your Home longer with an
American  Standard ~ Walk-In

Bathtub. Receive up to $1,500 off,
including a free toilet, and a life-
time warranty on the tub and
installation! Call us at 1-866-945-
3783 or visit www.walkin-
tubquote.com/pennysaver.

The Generac PWRcell solar plus
battery storage system. Save
money, reduce reliance on grid,
prepare for outages & power your
home. Full installation services. $0
down financing option. Request
free no obligation quote. 1-855-
270-3785.

Generac Standby Generators pro-
vide backup power during power
outages, so your home & family
stay safe & comfortable. Prepare
now. Free 7-yr extended warranty
$695 value! Request a free quote
today! Call for terms & conditions.
1-844-334-8353.

Eliminate gutter cleaning forever!
LeafFilter, the most advanced
debris-blocking gutter protection.
Schedule free LeafFilter estimate
today. 15% off Entire Purchase.
10% Senior & Military Discounts.
Call 1-855-995-2490.

Directv Now. No Satellite. $40/mo
65 Channels. Stream news, live
events, sports & on demand titles.
No contract/commitment. 1-866-
825-6523.

AT&T Internet. Starting at
$40/month w/12-mo agmt. 1 TB of
data/mo. Ask how to bundle &
Save! Geo & svc restrictions apply.
1-888-796-8850.

Bath & Shower Updates in as little
as One Day! Affordable prices - No
payments for 18 months! Lifetime
warranty & professional installs.
Senior & Military Discounts avail-
able. Call: 855-761-1725.

Donate Your Car to Veterans
Today! Help and Support our
Veterans. Fast - Free pick up.
100% tax deductible. Call 1-800-
245-0398.

Update your home with beautiful
new blinds & shades. Free in-home
estimates make it convenient to
shop from home. Professional

installation. Top quality - Made in
the USA. Free consultation: 877-
212-7578. Ask about our specials!

HughesNet - Finally, super-fast
internet no matter where you live.
25 Mbps just  $59.99/mo!
Unlimited Data is Here. Stream
Video. Bundle TV & Internet. Free
Installation. Call 866-499-0141.

Looking for assisted living, memo-
ry care, or independent living? A
Place for Mom simplifies the
process of finding senior living at
no cost to your family. Call 1-833-
386-1995 today!

Become a published author. We
want to read your book! Dorrance
Publishing trusted since 1920.
Consultation, production, promo-
tion & distribution. Call for free
author’s guide 833-719-3029 or
visit dorranceinfo.com/acp.

Paying top cash for men’s sport-
watches! Rolex, Breitling, Omega,
Patek Philippe, Heuer, Daytona,
GMT, Submariner and
Speedmaster. Call 833-603-3236.

Put on your TV Ears & hear TV
w/unmatched clarity. TV Ears
Original - originally $129.95 - now
w/this special offer only $59.95
w/code MCB59! 1-833-530-1955.

Aloe Care Health medical alert sys-
tem. Most advanced medical alert
product on the market. Voice-acti-
vated! No wi-fi needed! Special
offer w/code CARE20 for $20 off
Mobile Companion. 1-855-521-
5138.

Hero takes stress out of managing
medications. Hero sorts & dis-
penses meds, sends alerts at dose
times & handles prescription refill
& delivery for you. Starting at
$24.99/month. No initiation fee.
90-day risk-free trial! 1-888-684-
0280.

WANTED TO BUY

Wants to purchase minerals and
other oil and gas interests. Send
details to P.0. Box 13557 Denver,
C0 80201.

Reach Over 1 Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds /
Start at JUST *170 a WEEK |

CLASSIFIED SPECIALS |

* BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE
* BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE

Gall 537-2160




Calendar

continued from page 13

thing elementary school-aged
children need to make a heart
garland, or a heart crown, or
friendship bracelets to share
with a friend. Pipe cleaners,
beads, and ideas to get started
are included. There is also a
different Adult Heart Craft-
to-Go Kit available on Feb.
11. Each kit contains the
materials needed to make a
thumbprint keepsake magnet.
If you cannot make it to the
Library on Friday, call and
ask a librarian to put aside a
kit for you.

Teen Art Night

This event is open to all
middle and high school stu-
dents on Wednesday, Feb. 16
at 4 p.m., at the Hampstead
Library. The Library supplies
materials, participants only
need to bring their creativity
and ideas. Participants are
free to bring a project they've
been working on or start
something new. Masks are
required for this event.

Tutu Tuesday

On Tuesday, Feb. 22 the
Hampstead Public Library
marks the day with crafty fun.
Pick up a kit to make a tutu
for a favorite small or medi-
um-sized stuffed animal.

Nonfiction Discussion

The Hampstead library
Nonfiction Book Club dis-
cusses The Liberation of
Paris: How Eisenhower, de
Gaulle and von Choltitz
Saved the City of Light by
Jean Edward Smith on
Tuesday, March 1 at 1 p.m.
Copies of the book are avail-
able to borrow. This book
tells the dramatic story of the
Allied decision in World War
IT to divert from the strategic
plan in order to save Paris.

Crochet Club

Ying Zhang will be teach-
ing in person either one on
one or small private groups on
Saturdays at the Hampstead
Civic Club Building next to
Town Hall. Email Ying at
Yzhanglai@comcast.net to
book an appointment. The
Civic Club will still provide
the material needed.

Chess Club

Meeting on Sundays from

4 - 5:30 p.m., for players from
Hampstead and their friends
from nearby towns. There is
no cost to play and all skill lev-
els welcome. Due to Covid-19
the Chess Club will be online
only. Go to https://hampstead-
civicclub.org/chess-club  for
more information.

Make Valentine Treats

Impress someone you
love, including yourself, with
special Valentine baking. The
Hampstead Public Library
has Cake Pans that cardhold-
ers can borrow for the occa-
sion. There is a large Nordic
Ware decorative heart cake
pan, a heart tartlette pan, a six
hearts cookie/cake pan, and a
one-dozen hearts cookie/cake
pan. These are part of the
Library's more than 40-pan
collection, which can be
reserved via the catalog on
HampsteadLibrary.org or call
603-329-6411 and ask a
librarian.

reserved via the catalog on
www.HampsteadLibrary.org
or call 603-329-6411 and
speak to a librarian.

Bricks For Library

Individuals, clubs and
businesses can purchase a
brick for the Hampstead
Public Library's Pavilion
Project fundraiser. The bricks
will be part of a walkway
from parking lot to pavilion.
Each brick can be personal-
ized. Bricks can be purchased
by filling out a form at the
Library or visit www.fun-
draisingbrick.com/online-
orders/hampstead. If you are
giving a brick as a gift, the
Library has special cards and
a limited supply of decora-
tively wrapped bricks which
you can present to the recipi-
ent. Purchase of a bag, brick,
or any fundraiser to benefit
the Library is tax-deductible.
Ask a librarian if you need
assistance.

Loon Presentation

Bridge Club

A virtual event held by
the Hampstead Library on
Tuesday, Feb. 15 at 7 p.m.
Often seen as a symbol of the
northern wilderness, many
lake-goers enjoy watching
loons swim and raise their
young. This presentation foc-
uses on the biology and life
history of loons, the threats
they face, and the work that
the Loon Preservation Com-
mittee has performed since
1975 to help recover this
threatened population. The
presenter is Caroline Hughes
from the NH Loon Pres-
ervation Committee. Advance
registration is required via the
Events Calendar link on
www.HampsteadLibrary.org,
or call 603-329-6411.

At Hampstead Public
Library on Mondays, starting
at 1 p.m. Players of all levels
are welcome. Come meet old
friends or make new ones.
Please note: no instruction is
given, and the club does not
meet on weeks where there is
a Monday holiday.

Red Cross Blood Drive

Join Sandown Library on
Wednesday, Feb. 16 from 11
am. - 4:30 p.m., upstairs at
the Sandown Town Hall to
give the gift of life.
Appointments are necessary
and can be made at redcross-
blood.org using the sponsor
code, Sandown Community.

Borrow Snowshoes

Trivia Game

The Hampstead Public
Library added snowshoes and
snow molds to its collection.
Cardholders can borrow
snowshoes and walk around
the StoryWalk®. Take them
home and walk around their
yard or visit the Hampstead
Conservation Trails. There
are three sizes available. The
Library also has snow mold
toys available. Make snow
ducks, hearts, snowmen, and
penguins with the snow-
molds. It's a fun way to deco-
rate a yard and play with
snow! These items can be

Are you a Trivia Pro or
just an Average Joe? Join in
the fun a the Sandown
Library and play a latest edi-
tion of a popular Trivia Game
on Saturday, Feb. 19 from 1 -
2 p.m. Teams may be created
and ZOOM breakout rooms
provided for each team to dis-
cuss their answers. Three
rounds will be played with 10
questions in each round. A
bonus round will be offered if
there is time. Participants will
be emailed the link to join
this Zoom program.
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“Fill The Truck”

Please join the Sandown
Lions to fill the truck at the
Sandown Town Hall on
Saturday Feb. 12, with a
snow date of the Sunday Feb.
13, from 10 a.m. - 1 p.m. The
weekend Power Pack pro-
gram sends a special back-
pack of food with students on
Fridays. Common nutritional
foods in a weekend pack
include: Proteins (tuna fish,
beef stew, peanut butter) fruit
(canned), breakfast items
(cereal, cereal bars) and
snacks. You can also find a
box at the OBP Barber Shop
in Sandown. And if you don't
have time to go shopping, no
problem! The Sandown Lions
can do the shopping for you.
Find us on Facebook Lions
Club of Sandown NH or
email us with questions that
you may have at sandown-
lionsclub@gmail.com

Cookie Bites & Canvas

Join Michelle's Art as she
guides us through a paint
project at the Sandown
Library, and we enjoy a new
cookie treat each month on
Saturday from 1 - 2 p.m. All
materials and snacks will be
provided by the library. Dress
in clothes you don't mind get-
ting paint on. This program is
for tweens and older please.

Potter Book to Movie Club

Do you love all things
Harry Potter? If so, this club
is for you! On the fourth
Wednesday of each month
from 3:30 - 6:00 p.m., this
Sandown Library group will
watch a Harry Potter movie
based on one of the books
and have a discussion com-
paring them. Is the book
always better than the movie?
There will be great snacks!
Registration is required.
Copies of the book can be
found at the front desk.

A Novel Bunch

Join the Sandown Library
teen book club, A Novel
Bunch. It will meet on the
fourth Thursday of each
month at 5 p.m. There will be
snacks. At the end of each
meeting, members can make
suggestions and then vote for
the following month's book.
Please come prepared to
share two things you liked
about the book, two things it

could have improved on, and
any other thoughts you have
about the book. Registration
is required. Copies of the
book can be found at the front
desk. This book group is for
those in grades 8-12.

Dog Man Book Club

This Sandown Library
club will meet once a month on
Thursdays from 4 - 5 p.m, to
discuss a Dog Man book and
do some fun activities. For this
month, we will be reading Dog
Man: A Tale of Two Kitties.
Copies of the book will be
available at the front desk.

Food for Thought

Come join the Sandown
Library and explore recipes
and cooking. Second-guess
the experts and improve on
their recipes. Food for Thought
meets on the second Wed-
nesdays of the month. Each
month we pick a chef/recipe,
prepare the food, and meet
together to taste and critique.
You must follow the recipe you
choose. A great way to refine
your cooking skills, explore
new cuisine, and gather with
other foodies. Registration is
required for this event.

PageTurners Book Club

This Sandown Library
group will will meet on the
first Thursday of each month
at 5 p.m. There will be great
snacks! At the end of each
meeting, members can make
suggestions and then vote for
the following month's book.
Please come prepared to share
two things you liked about the
book, two things it could have
improved on, and any other
thoughts you have about the
book. Registration is required.
Copies of the book can be
found at the front desk

Board of Library Trustees

Sandown Library Board
Of Trustees will be Meeting
from 7 - 9 p.m. The Board of
Library Trustees meet every
month on the second Thurs-
day. This meeting is open to
the public.

Mother Goose On The Loose

On Mondays, from 10 -
10:30 a.m., a Virtual Mother
Goose On The Loose (Ages
up to 36 months) will be host-
ed by Sandown Library. Join
Monday mornings on You-
Tube for movement, reading,
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thymes, and songs. Mother
Goose on the Loose is a brain-
based program consisting of
thirty minutes of fun, skill-
building activities. Some bene-
fits of the programs are the
following: aids speech devel-
opment, improves motor coor-
dination, develops attention
span, and encourages a love of
books and book illustrations.
A link to the day's YouTube
video will be posted 10 min-
utes prior to the start time. You
can find archived story times
from previous programs, too.

Crafting Crew

Crafts to make at home
with the Sandown Library for
ages 2-6! Each registered par-
ticipant will receive a Take &
Go Bag containing craft
materials for each week's
craft. If you did not request a
bag, most crafts can be made
with materials you probably
have at your home, so check
out the craft video! The direc-
tions for each week's craft
will be pre-recorded then post-
ed to the library's YouTube
channel each Thursday 10 - 11
a.m. Find the library's channel
here, https://bit.ly/2REzSvh.
Contact: Tricia Thomas, at
887-3428, or programmin-
g@sandownlibrary.us.

PJ Storytime

Join Miss Adrienne at 6:30
p.m., every Wednesday night at
the Sandown Library for PJ
Storytime. Wear pajamas and
bring your favorite stuffed ani-
mal with you. Weather permit-
ting, summer story times will
be held outdoors on the Hazel
Marlow Learning Pavilion. For
more information please con-
tact: Adrienne Skora, Tricia
Thomas, or Sue Kehoe at 887-
3428, or email youthser-
vices @sandownlibrary.us, pro-
gramming @sandownlibrary.us
, skehoe@sandownlibrary.us

Messy Monday

Join the Sandown Library
for child-centered, creative
exploration on Monday's
from 10 - 11 a.m. Art, science
and crafts will all be incorpo-
rated into this program, and
you can leave the mess for us.
We will provide aprons, but
please dress your child in
clothing that can get messy.
This group is limited to 10
children (ages 2 - 6) and reg-
istration is required.



WE'RE READY.

We have Tuel, staft and trucks!

We’ve got winter covered!

* 3 Fuel Storage Facilities
*  24/7 Emergency Service
*  Automatic Delivery

Make Your| REAL Deals,
OWN > REAL Prices,

Real Deal' | REAL Payments.

Visit GraniteSubaru.com to start
your REAL deal now!

We Treat Our Customers
Like Our Friends & Neighbors
Because You Are!
BRINGING THE COMMUNITY FEEL
BACKTO SOUTHERN NEW HAMPSHIRE.

Follow us on

f©




